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Reviewed by Paul Halstead 

Reading Bones is at once a 
stimulating aiic!"""a deadening ex
perience. To begin with the bad 
news, the prose i s inimitably 
Binfordian, and the lack of ed
itorial intervention is apparent at 
every level. In terms of organis 
ation, the attempt to emulate the 
involuted form of narrative used to 
such effect in Joseph Heller's 
Catch 22 is not a success. Like 
Heller'~ Yossarian, the muscle
stripping argument of the hapl ess 
George Frison is resurrected and 
recrucified in chapter after c hap
ter and repetitions like this make 
Bones twice as long and half as 
clear as it should be. The text is 
generously leavened wi th about 90 
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photographs - of which some are 
good and most serviceable. About a 
quarter of them, however, mainly 
those taken in the field, are use
less, and a singularly uninforma
tive aerial view of wolves relaxing 
is featured twice (pp ..• 199 and 
222)! Most of the line drawings are 
clear, but some of the tables would 
baffle a cipher clerk, and the 
incorrect references to tables al
most torpedoed this reviewer's at
tempt to run the gauntlet of chap
ter 6, For all its inexcusable 
editorial shortcomings, however, 
Bones is guaranteed a wide reader
ship by Binford's name and belli
gerent style - and it does address 
absolutely central problems of ar
chaeological method . 

Binford's basic proposition 
(pashim, but especially chapter 2) 
is tat our attempts to explain the 
past ( 1 general theory•) are 
worthless unless we have an in
dependent body of 'middle- range 
theory' (Binford, 1977)~ 'inter
pretive theory' (Clarke, 1973} or, 
at a pinch, 'behavioral 
archaeology' (Schiffer, 1976) with 
which to extract unambiguous in
formation about hominid behaviour 
from the archaeo·logi cal record. 
Middle-range research must begin in 
the present where the relationship 
between the dynamics of behaviour 
(the bear} and its static deriva
tives (the footprint) can be 
observed. Putting this observation 
to work in the archaeological re
cord then requires that two condi
tions be met. Firstly, a causal 
relationship , and not simply a 
corre lation, must be established 
between dynamics and statics in the 
present. Secondly, uniformitarian 
assumptions concerning this causal 
re lations hip must be warranted b,j 
some argument for its relevance to 
the past . Binford is well aware 
that warranting arguments on these 
conditions must themselves be 
theory-laden, but circularity may 
be avoided by heeding his dic tum 
that "Our middle- range theory must 
be intellectually independent of 
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our general theory" (p. 29). 
Binford's prescriptions are fairly 
hardline (and he does not invariab
ly practise what he preaches), but 
we cannot ignore them just because 
we do not like their implications. 
On the contrary, his basic logic 
seems inescapable if archaeologists 
are to pursue something akin to 
social sc i ence rather than creative 
wr iting, and it is interesting to 
note that his views on the use of 
the pr esent in interpre ting the 
past have essentially been echoed 
by Hodder (1982) . 

Binford points out that recent 
general theory about early hominid 
behaviour is heavily dependent on 
the 'evi dence' of fauna! remains 
and so the middle-range prob lem 
addressed in Bones is that of dist
inguishing between hominid and non
hominid (par ticularly carnivore) 
modification of bone. This problem 
is especially critical in the Lower 
Pleistocene when many 'assemblages' 
are (unlike the distinctively human 
monuments of later prehistory) 
meaningless associations of 
hominids' tools and carnivores' 
left- overs in an essentially geo
logical matrix (chapter 1). The 
assumption that faunal remains as
sociated with either hominid bones 
or tools can serve as models for 
diagnostically hominid patterns of 
bone modificati on has had bizarre 
consequences which Binford cites in 
e l oquent support for his demand 
that middle-range research be 
grounded in the present. Hominid 
behaviour in the Lower Pleistocene 
is l ikely to have differed radi cal 
ly from anything known today; thus 
Binford accepts the need for argu
men t by elimina tion in identifying 
the tr aces of early hominids while 
recognising tha t this process mus t 
be informed by rigorous middle
range res earch on the t race s of 
possi ble non-homin id agents 
(chapte r 3). 

The process of elimination 
begins with Binford's own observa
tions in North America on skeletal 

disarticulation and bone modifica
tion by wolves and domestic dogs, 
s upplemented by the work of Brain, 
Klein and Hill on the effects of 
dogs, hyaenas and natural dis 
articulation in Africa (chapters 3-
5). The resulting 'control collec
tions' are not ideal. Rarely was 
the bear actually seen making the 
footprint, and other depositional, 
retrieval and analytical e f f ect s on 
the data are unspecified, t hough in 
part this is the price to be paid 
for large samp les of comparative 
material. In any case, Binford 
does not use the control collec
tions to identify carnivore activi
ty~~. but rather to eliminat e 
patterning in bones which need not 
be referred to as hominid beha
viour. The reliability and uni
formitarian applicability of 
Binford's pattern recogniti?n wo~k 
on these control collections 1s 
hard to assess, but he is surely 
right in his claim that animal jaws 
are predisposed to the progressive 
disarticulation of carcases and 
progressive destructi?n ?f bones 
(working from the outside inwards), 
while hominid tools offer the pos
sibility of a more direct approach 
to the desired end. It seems in
herently likely that this basic 
''contrast of animals as bone de
stroyers and meat 'tearers', with 
men as bone breakers and meat cut
ter s " (p. 179) should leave dis
tinctive traces . 

Binf or d was able to observe 
the Nunamiut under more controlled 
conditions ( chapter 4). Their 
skinning, butchering and,filleting 
of carcases leaves cut marks on 
bones which could hardly be mis
taken for the results of gnawing by 
animals, but more interesting is 
the contrast between the marks 
derived from primary butchery and 
those from fillet i ng. Unfortunate
ly Binford admits that he did not 
fully appreciate the importance ?f 
marrow util isation until after his 
fieldwork. Among the Nunami ut, a 
disti nctive pattern of bone break
age resul t s from marrow-cracking, 

but this is of limited applicabili
ty to the archaeological record 
because no causal relationship has 
been identified. Nunamiut marrow
cracking also leaves clear impact 
scars on bones, but the possibility 
of achieving a similar effect with 
other potential agents of (post-) 
depos itional mechanical fracture 
has not been ruled out. Binford's 
detail ed a ccount of the s ocial and 
economic contexts of different 
skinning, butchering, filleting and 
marrow-cracking tactics, however , 
is fascinating and suggests fruit
f ul avenues for further research . 

The climax of the book (chap
ter 6) is Binford's new look at 
Olduvai Gorge and at Isaac ' s idea 
that an imal bones found on li vi ng 
floors are evidence for food-shar 
ing at the home bases of early 
hominids . In fact there is little 
information yet as to how many of 
these bones bear the tell-tale cut 
marks of stone tools, and Binford 
argues powerfully, from Mary 
Leakey's own descriptions, that 
most of the Olduvai 'living floors' 
are of low resolution (they were 
deposited under variab le condi
tions) and/or integri ty (their con
tents derive from a variety of 
agents). In other words, the asso
ciation of tools and bones probably 
means little, and home bases and 
food-sharing are just modern myths. 

In view of his own cautionary 
r emarks, Binford might have been 
expected to close on this negative 
note. Instead he valian t ly recon
structs the anatomical composition 
of the Olduvai fauna! assemblages 
and contrasts them with models, 
der ived from his control collec
tions, for destruction and trans
port by carnivores. Only part of 
the var iability in the Olduvai 
assemb lages can immediately be ex
plained in terms of these models 
and so be elim inate d. Binford 
argues that some of the rema1n 1ng 
variability can be referre d to 
hominid behaviour -- spec ifi ca lly 
to marrow extracti on from carcases 
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already scavenged and abandoned by 
carnivores . This attractive story 
fits with the importance of hanmer
stones in early levels at Olduvai 
(p. 281) , but marrow-cracki ng was 
probably the weakest part of 
Binford's middle-range research, 
and in his lengthy analysis of 
anatomical composition, the "fit 
between data and expectations is 
frequently poor . Moreover, Binford 
fails to demonstrate that the re
maining variability in these assem
blages of low integrity and res olu
t ion could not be explained by some 
combination of several separate 
episodes of carnivore destruction 
and transport. Pos t-depositional 
sorting of the material, poor re
covery and several transformations 
of the raw data are powerful alter
nati ve sources of vari abi lity . 
But, if Binford's Lower Pleistocene 
marrow-crackers e ventually become 
just ano ther modern myth because of 
the r igorous application of middle
range research to the archae
ological record, then Bones will 
have done its job. 
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